COURTS’ USERS COMMITTEE 
MEETING MINUTES 

22 October 2009 at 2pm
DFSA Board Room

Attendees:
Joyce Maykut QC Chairman – General Counsel, DFSA

Khalid Al Zarouni – DIFCA 
Emmanuel Givanikis – DFSA Enforcement

Alec Emmerson – Clyde & Co

Adrian Chadwick  – Hadef & Partners
Graham Lovett – Clifford Chance
Ali Hashimi – Global Advocates

Tom Canning – DLA Piper (non voting member)

Amna Alowais – Deputy Registrar (non voting member)
Rita Hicks - Committee Secretary

Guests:
Chief Justice, Sir Anthony Evans

Khalid Aswad, Director, International Bar Association, Middle East
1.
Welcome by Chairman.

3.
Approval of Minutes and matters arising:
The Minutes of the CUC meeting on 14 April 2009 were approved.

4.
Court Activities – Registrar update:

The Deputy Registrar gave an update on the Courts’ activities as follows:
· As a result of an enforcement application, the Courts had its first seizure of assets of a company. Rita Hicks was our Enforcement Officer who went to the premises and seized the assets. An auction took place but, unfortunately, the amount raised from the auction did not reach the amount the claimant was seeking. However, it was our first exercise and was successful.

· Urgent Applications:  The Courts issued a Practice Direction in December of last year which enables the Registrar and resident Judge to hear and process Urgent Applications expeditiously. We heard our first two Urgent Applications in September.

· Code of Professional Conduct:  On 22 October 2009 we held our fourth Lecture Series on the Code of Conduct and we have a further event on Jurisdiction on 9 December 2009.  It will also touch on recent updates of the DIFC Courts. This event will coincide with the annual Judges’ meeting on 7, 8, & 9 December 2009.

· Pro Bono Programme:  The Pro Bono programme has been launched and this  will help litigants in person who need legal aid. Five firms have registered for the Pro Bono programme. They are Clyde & Co, Al Tamimi & Company, DLA Piper, Clifford Chance and Norton Rose.

Recent activity:
· The DIFC Courts signed a MoU in June with the Dubai Courts which will enhance collaboration between the two Courts.
· We have signed a Notary Public MoU with Dubai Courts with the idea of opening a Notary Public office within the DIFC Courts early next year.  
· A Court reporting seminar was held on 13 October 2009. Michael Peel from the Financial Times in London headed the seminar which will help Court reporters have a better understanding of Court reporting. 

Matters arising from Registrar’s update:  Graham Lovett expressed his concerns about a recent application his firm was involved in. He felt that the DIFC Courts didn’t seem to have a mechanism in place to have applications heard quickly enough. He gave a brief about the matter explaining that there were directions relating to exchange of witness statements with a relatively tight timetable to trial. The other party advised they weren’t ready to exchange witness statements and wanted another three weeks. Graham agreed to a one week extension, however, the party were still not ready to serve and launched another application requesting a return date of another three to four weeks. It became apparent when they served their draft order that they weren’t intending to comply with the order for directions given at the case management conference. He felt that the matter should have been dealt with by a Judge by video/telephone conference. However, the matter was heard at a hearing before a Judge in September. The Deputy Registrar acknowledged that, without knowing all the facts of the case, that the matter should have been dealt with quickly. She suggested that if a Judge not available then the matter to be heard by the Registrar. She also went on to say that we are trying to limit the use of video conferencing as we want to make use of the Registrar and resident Judges. She also advised that the DIFC Courts are planning to issue a Registrar’s direction that parties will have to pay penalties for not adhering to orders so that parties will need to submit documents on time.


Sir Anthony Evans commented that for the past 18 months we have had one expat Judge sitting for one week of every month. It has now got to the stage that we are either going to have one Judge for one week every month or two Judges in one week of every month. After a brief discussion by members of the Committee, it was suggested that a Judge should sit the first and third week of each month. The Deputy Registrar advised that the workload of the DIFC Courts has increased by 400% since last year but, hopefully, in the coming few months we will have more staff and we will look at all of the Committee’s recommendations.

5.
Presentation by Dr Khaled Aswad
Dr Khalid Aswad, Director of the IBA Association Middle East gave a short presentation about the IBA. He advised that the IBA has just had its annual conference in Madrid, Spain which was attended by 5,000 attendees. In 2010 the IBA conference will be in Vancouver, Canada and in 2011 the conference will be held in Dubai.
He reported that the Spanish Bar will be very involved with the conference to be held in Vancouver, Canada next year and made a comment that he thought it strange that we don’t have a Bar Association or Association of Legal Professionals in place for the Dubai conference.

In the past there have been a number of attempts to establish a Bar or Law Society in Dubai but this had been rejected. Dr Aswad would like to establish an association of DIFC lawyers, however, he felt that it would be a long and bureaucratic process and suggested whether the Committee would approve a resolution to set up a subcommittee dedicated to work on a project of establishing a DIFC Bar but realised that it would raise concerns with Sheikh Mohammed and politicians and wondered whether it should be called a forum of lawyers. This subcommittee could work closely with the IBA for the 2011 conference which he estimates that between 5,000 and 7,000 lawyers would attend from around the world. He also reported that the IBA is setting up a Bar Association in Afghanistan and Colombia. The Chairman advised that there had been preliminary discussions about setting up a Bar Association in Dubai but it was decided to set up a Code of Conduct for practitioners first and that a subcommittee of this Committee had drafted a Code of Conduct. The Code of Conduct covers areas that this jurisdiction felt it needed to address.
Graham Lovett wondered whether we needed a Bar to assist the IBA in setting up the conference in 2011. He felt a Bar should include all lawyers of the UAE not just the DIFC. He also questioned the ramifications of having a DIFC Bar. He suggested that an IBA organising committee made up of practitioners that practice in Dubai should be set up i.e. not necessarily just the DIFC.

 
Ali Al Hashimi commented that two or three years ago there was an initiative to set up a Bar Association but it was rejected. He said that he was one of the members of the Bar Association. He advised they went to Sheikh Mohammed and the head of the Bar Association spoke to him personally to look into the matter. Sheikh Mohammed advised the Bar Association to take the legal route i.e. through the Ministry, however, it was rejected.

Dr Aswad went on to say that the IBA has a database of 30,000 individual lawyers and 834 members in the Arab world. He also went on to say that the IBA would be happy to collaborate and support the conference in 2011. The Chairman thanked Dr Aswad for his presentation.

6.
Jurisdiction – DIFC Courts and Dubai Courts role of Joint Committee:

The Deputy Registrar reported that Judge Omar provided her with a brief that there had been several meetings with Dubai Courts with the most recent meeting being on 12 October 2009. The Dubai Courts are preparing a MoU which will contain something similar to enforcement protocol which should be ready by the end of November and published during December. The Chairman reported that she was pleased to see the level of cooperation between the Dubai Courts and the DIFC Courts and wondered whether there will be a public awareness/stakeholders session. The Deputy Registrar advised that another lecture series on jurisdiction will be held on 9 December 2009 which will give an insight about the MoU i.e. details, different processes, how the process will proceed from the Dubai Courts to the DIFC Courts. The MoU should, hopefully, be finalised by the end of November and discussed at the lecture on 9 December.


Ali Al Hashimi suggested that there needs to be more awareness for the public, lawyers, practitioners and legal people and suggests it should be in the Arabic language. He said that many Arab practitioners will not come to the lecture series as they have no interest or it is not their area of practice. However, it is important for all lawyers to know about the jurisdiction of the DIFC. The Deputy Registrar advised that the DIFC Courts are planning more community outreach programmes to the Arab public and she and Judge Omar will be the spokespeople to the Arab media.

7.
Code of conduct

The Chairman thanked the subcommittee for their efforts on the Code of Conduct which was presented at the Lecture series on 22 October 2009.

8.
Membership
The Chairman reported that Philip Punwar has moved from Al Tamimi and, therefore, is no longer a representative of their firm. Al Tamimi have put forward that Riza Mithani be the local representative of that firm. Philip Punwar has expressed a desire to stay on the Committee because of his interest on what the Committee does, however, it will be for the Committee to decide if he should stay on as a non voting member. At the November meeting, the Committee membership should be put on the agenda so that as positions become vacant, the matter goes before the Committee to discuss filling the vacancies. The Chairman suggested that Philip Punwar be invited to attend next term’s meeting simply because his term would not normally have expired until the end of the year. She also also suggested that Riza Mithani from Al Tamimi be invited to attend the meeting. The Chairman suggested that the Charter should be looked at in regards to membership of the Courts’ Users’ Committee and related issues.

The Chairman suggested that the Secretary should send out an email to all members of the Committee outlining the membership, when the terms expire and which positions are available for membership at the November meeting. The suggested date for the next meeting is 26 November 2009, however, this may fall at Eid in which case we may need to look at alternative dates.

The Chairman advised that she is leaving the DFSA and will not be here for the November or December meeting. She asked whether one of our long time members could stand in as acting Chair for the next meeting. After a short discussion, it was decided that as Mark Beer is a non-voting member, that he should stand as acting Chair. 
The Chairman then thanked all the members of the Committee who have participated throughout the year and for their friendship. Alec Emmerson, on behalf of the Committee members, thanked the Chairman for chairing the Committee and wished her well.

Meeting closed 3.15pm
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